
ACQUISITION 

AND SUSTAINMENT 

THE UNDER SECRETARY OF DEFENSE 

301 0 DEFENSE PENTAGON 
WASHINGTON, DC 20301-3010 

MEMORANDUM FOR DEFENSE INDUSTRIAL BASE 

SUBJECT: Update to Participant Criteria for the Corporate Portfolio Program 

References: a) Under Secretary of Defense for Acquisition and Sustainment Memorandum 
"Special Access Program Contactor Portfolio Program Establishment," 
December 15, 2020 
b) Under Secretary of Defense for Acquisition and Sustainment Memorandum
"Structure Update to the Special Access Program Corporate Portfolio Program,"
March 8, 2023

The Corporate Portfolio Program (CPP), established in December 2020 in partnership 
with the Defense Industrial Base (DIB), facilitates development and delivery of Special Access 
Program (SAP)-protected capabilities to the warfighter to address national security challenges. 
Participation was initially limited to qualifying DIB companies directly responsible for 
developing and delivering warfighting capabilities. 

To further enable and accelerate integration opportunities, the CPP participation criteria 
is hereby expanded to include eligible Federally Funded Research and Development Centers 
(FFRDCs), University Affiliated Research Centers (UARCs), and DIB corporations on contract 
to provide Systems Engineering and Technical Assistance (SETA) and Studies, Analyses, and 

Evaluations (SA&E) support for SAP-protected warfighter capability development efforts. 

The attached CPP Implementation Guide supersedes the previous edition dated January 6, 
2021, and specifies qualifying criteria and application processes for both previous and expanded 
participation categories. Contracts that provide management and professional support services to 
the government continue to be of value but will remain excluded from the CPP. 

My point of contact for the CPP is Maj Gen David Abba, Director, Special Access 
Program Central Office (SAPCO) at (703) 697-1282. 

William A. LaPlante 

Attachment: 
As stated 

MAR 27, 2024
























